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FROM YOUR EDITOR

Dear Members & Friends:
A NUMBERS GAME
JTA managing editor Uriel Heilman sat recently down for a question & answer period with Greg Schneider, the newly promoted executive Vice President of the Claims Conference. During that interview, Greg Schneider recognized that among Holocaust Survivors “the suffering is tremendous” and there “are people who are desperately in need.”  Yet, when asked why – in the face of such desperate needs – the Claims Conference still allocates 20% to ‘Holocaust education, documentation and research’, Schneider’s answer dodges the question by declaring that the amount allocated for Social Welfare had been increased to $116 million and that therefore the split was no longer 80%-20% (but about $84%- 16%). Schneider does not clarify that the same $18 million are still being allocated for questionable, non-social purposes.  Percentages are meaningless in this case. Survivors cannot go into a store and buy groceries or medication for ‘four percent’ (the reduction in non-social allocations); merchants want actual dollars, not a numbers game.
    The Claims Conference does not permit the Selfhelp organization (the largest Social Services organization in N.Y. for Survivors) to assist destitute survivors with more than $2,500 per year. (the money is not given to the survivors, but is being paid to providers: landlords, dentists; health-supplies, etc…)
$18 million could have paid each year for an additional 7,200 cases, or 1,500,000 hours of home care, or have the $2,500 annual limit increased.

   To the question: “Why not give all of it to social welfare needs, especially if survivors are, as you say, in desperate need?”, Schneider answered that the money “ is from people who were murdered, and the board feels that there’s an obligation to remember who they are, how they lived and how they died.”  
  Later during the interview – in contradiction to his defense of non-social allocations – he envisions:  “If allocations for social welfare were to drop off steeply, the result would be far too catastrophic to even contemplate.  Not having that money would affect people’s lives – how long they live and how they live. This is unconscionable and cannot be allowed to happen.”

 We are not faulting the professional Mr. Schneider for the contradiction between words and deeds; we are keenly aware that it is chairman Julius Berman who holds sway over the JCC board members.
  In the spring of 2005, Mr. Roman Kent, the treasurer of the JCC-Claims Conference wrote: “Responsibility for educational projects, with the exception of a few primary institutions, should be borne by Kol Am Yisrael, the entire Jewish community, which in the last fifty years acquired tens of millions of dollars from Holocaust survivors. They also used the Holocaust as a fundraising tool for campaigns that had nothing to do with the survivors or our causes. Now is the time for the Jewish community, including Mr. Berman and the board of the Claims Conference, to take a step back and allow us, the Holocaust survivors, to decide how we use our money to take care of ourselves.”
  Here is part of what I wrote on this subject in the March and April issues of 2005:  “Mr. Berman fails to divulge the multitude of allocations to projects – sponsored by JCC board members- that have hardly any connections to the Holocaust. We published lists of some of these allocations in past issues.” Several years ago, the JCPA – the Jewish Council of 
            (continued on page 2)
OUR NEXT MEETING:

Where: Park East Synagogue

              164 East  68th Street; NYC

When: Sunday August 23, 2009

            1PM – 2PM Social Hour

            2PM – 3.30PM Presentation

Topic: A Very Interesting film:   

        “The Forgotten Refugees”

The film explores the history and destruction of Middle Eastern Jewish communities, some of which had existed for 2,500 years. It weaves personal stories with archival footage of rescue missions, historic images of exodus and resettlement and analyses by contemporary scholars to tell the story of how and why the Arab world’s Jewish population declined from one million in 1945 to several thousand today.

Members:           $5.oo

Non-members:   $8.oo

Refreshments will be served

All are welcome!


- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Subsequent meeting:

 Sunday, September  6th
Please mark your calendars.

Topic: Film: “The Life & Death of Hanna Senesh”, introduced by Rabbi  Eisenberg. For more info: Esther at (718) 998-4307

Public Affairs, a coalition of 123 local and 13 national American Jewish organizations approved – at their annual Plenum in Baltimore – a resolution recommending to the JCC to cease diverting 20% of its discretionary funds for projects other than Social Services for Survivors.  But Mr. Berman and the 22 non-survivors organizations on that board pretend to know better.
  As a Survivor, I consider it the height of arrogance of any non-survivor to arrogate himself the right to surmise what the last wishes of Nazi-victims might have been.  My martyred father, uncles, aunts, dozen of cousins are being remembered and honored in my heart and mind by me, my children and grandchildren.  We don’t need outsiders, nor Mr. Berman to decree how the victims ought to be remembered.

  Survivors are wholeheartedly committed to the notion of Shoah education and commemoration. Survivor volunteers have spent, and are spending, thousands upon thousands of hours in classrooms, before Jewish or non-Jewish audiences and in other public forums, to attest to the barbaric consequences of racism run amok.

  Is it morally justifiable to keep funneling hundreds of millions of restitution-dollars, during the past and over the next decades, at Shoah education efforts and various other projects – which had and have plenty of other support – while neglecting the tragic situations of thousands of survivors in need?  Either way, sooner or later the entire costs of future Shoah education will have to be borne by Kol Ysrael.  Why not start now and use the $18 million annually to relieve some of the misery of  the victims Nazi-brutalities who deserved  to be  feted as heroes, instead of repeatedly running into deception and neglect?
  Throughout the years, hundreds of millions have been spent on allocations of no direct benefit to Survivors,  How many hardships could have been avoided?  How many lives could have ended in dignity instead of despair?


Shalom U’Bracha;  L.R.

THE PRAGUE CONFERENCE

  Esther Finder, a leader of a nationwide 2nd Generation group, made the following presentation at the Prague Conference (abridged):

 “CARING FOR OUR AGING SURVIVOR PARENTS.”

“ Children of Holocaust survivors face numerous challenges as we help our parents age with dignity. As we age, we all confront physical, psychological and financial changes.  For our parents, these changes are profoundly impacted by their experiences in the Holocaust.

  Survivors often have medical conditions that began during WWII. Injuries and illnesses from those years can haunt survivors today.  In the US we do not have universal health care and since most survivors have multiple pre-existing medical conditions, they are denied long term health insurance even if they can afford to pay high premiums.

  Many survivors show signs of Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) which can include flashbacks and nightmares. Other disorders include: depression, guilt and paranoia.  Unfortunately, there are very few programs that can help the survivors with their unique emotional issues of anxiety, loss and loneliness.
  What happens if short term memory goes? Long-term memory often brings survivors back to the war years so they must relive the horrors again and again. With loss of memory comes loss of language.  The last language learned is the first one lost and for American survivors that can mean parents and children no longer share a common language. It is extremely difficult to find health care workers who can speak to our parents in the European languages of their childhoods.  Some children of survivors live far from their parents and have to travel cross-country to care for them.  Also, there is no uniformity of care in all 50 States.  For example, Florida provides the lowest amount of state funding for home and community based services of all the states with significant survivor populations  and there are long waiting lists for limited resources.  Many social service programs that are available in other states do not exist in Florida.

  In New York survivors struggle due to the high cost of living.  As rents rise they cannot stay in their homes but they cannot afford assisted living or nursing homes.  Home health care is crucial!  Survivors lost their homes and independence during the war.  Losing these again is unthinkable so most prefer to age at home & view institutionalization as a death sentence. Home health care is less costly than institutionalized care but still very expensive and can cost thousands of dollars a month.  Which brings us to financial concerns: while we have lost many survivors, there are survivors in their 80’s and 90’s and have lived beyond their savings. As children of survivors, many of us go to heroic measures to care for our parents even to the point of putting ourselves in financial jeopardy in order to protect them.

  But where is the money that was solicited in the name of survivors?  Many unanswered questions about the Claims Conference persist so there must be a thorough investigation with total transparency and accountability.  Investigators must speak directly with survivors and social service professionals to examine the flow of money for survivors’ needs. Anyone who speaks with investigators must be assured that there will be no retaliation against them for speaking honestly and that they will not risk any loss of funding. If there is nothing to hide the Claims Conference should welcome such an investigation.

  Additionally, the controversial Claims Conference policy of the 80-20 split needs to be revisited.  Whilst there are survivors unable to buy food or medical necessities, THEY MUST be the 100% priority.

   There is a sense in our community that when it comes to Holocaust survivor families it is “about us without us”. We reject that and insist on having our voices heard. Therefore, I respectfully make these three recommendations:

  1. Each country should have an independent advisory board including representatives of the survivor community, elected by the survivor community – NOT appointed.  This has to be organic:  from the grassroots up, not from the top down.

  2. A large representative group of elected survivors, plus second and third generation, MUST participate in the Claims Conference. These representatives must be accountable to their brothers and sisters, not to the Conference or to member organizations of the Conference.

  3. Rather than straining every country’s budget to care for aging survivors, why not go to these companies and institutions that have unfinished business with our families?  One suggestion: each country should demand that insurance companies who sold policies to Jews before the war publish all relevant names so survivors and heirs can check for legitimate claims. ICHEIC and past practices raise troubling questions.  How many cases have been successfully settled? How have appeals been handled?  How transparent was the process? Is there any conflict of interest by people who are handling the issues?  These same questions can be asked about banks, real estate, and art.
No business concern can be granted legal peace until the survivor community gets legal and moral peace.  In the US the right of access to courts for insurance claims must be recognized and restored.  Whole families were murdered and the banks and insurance companies kept the assets.  Wasn’t that enough?  The goal today must be recovery of individually traceable assets, plus provision of sufficient funds to address the basic needs of all survivors for the remainder of their lives.
  We cannot rely on private donations. We must be creative in finding solutions to these challenges. We should develop a treatment and care plan for all survivors in need and maintain them, to the extent possible, in their homes with adequate help and financial support.  With a united and focused effort we could, for example, demand that insurance companies – who have held European Jewish families’ assets all these years – provide long term health care for the remaining survivors in need.

  Finally, we and our children continue to carry on our family legacy. We are going to remember, commemorate, educate and advocate. We are your natural partners in this process and welcome the opportunity ro work with you.  Esther Toporek Finder

TEREZIN DECLARATION

The Prague Conference concluded with the signing of the Terezin Declaration. Below are a few of the relevant passages:
-- Aware that Holocaust survivors and other victims of Nazi persecution have reached an advanced age and that it is imperative to respect their personal dignity and to deal with their social welfare needs, as an issue of utmost urgency;

-- Having in mind the need to enshrine for the benefit of future generations and to remember forever the unique history and the legacy of the Holocaust, which exterminated three fourths of European Jewry, including the premeditated nature as well as other Nazi crimes;

-- Recognizing that despite achievements there remain substantial issues to be addressed, because only a part of the confiscated property has been recovered or compensated;

-- Keeping in mind the legally non-binding nature of this Declaration and moral responsibilities thereof, and without prejudice to applicable international law and obligations:

   1) Recognizing that Holocaust survivors and other victims of the Nazi regime and its collaborators suffered unprecedented physical and emotional trauma during their ordeal, the Participating States take note of the special social and medical needs of all survivors and strongly support both public and private efforts in their respective  states to enable them to live in dignity with the necessary basic care that it implies.

  2) Noting the importance of restituting communal and individual immovable property that belonged to the victims of the Holocaust, the Participating States urge that every effort be made to rectify the consequences of wrongful property seizures, such as confiscation, forced sales and sales under duress of property, which were part of the persecution of these innocent people and groups, the vast majority of whom died heirless.
The Welfare of Shoah Survivors:

  We take note of the fact that Shoah survivors and other victims of Nazi persecution have today reached an advanced age and that they have special medical and health needs, and we therefore support, as a high priority, efforts to address in their respective states the social welfare needs of the most vulnerable elderly victims – such as hunger relief, medicine, and homecare as required, as well as measures that will encourage intergenerational contact. These steps will enable them to live in dignity in the years to come. We strongly encourage cooperation on these issues.

Immovable Real Property

Noting that the protection of property rights is an essential component of a democratic society and the rule of law. Acknowledging the immeasurable damage sustained by individuals and communities as a result of wrongful property seizures during the Holocaust.

1)We urge, where it has not yet been effectively achieved, to make every effort to provide for the restitution of former Jewish communal and religious property, by either in rem restitution or compensation, as appropriate.

 2) We consider it important to address the private property claims of Shoah victims concerning immovable property of former owners, heirs or successors in a fair, comprehensive and nondiscriminatory manner consistent with relevant national law and regulations, as well as international agreements.
  3) We note that in some States heirless property could serve as a basis for addressing the material necessities of needy Holocaust survivors.

Jewish Cemeteries & Burial Sites

We urge governmental authorities and municipalities to ensure that mass graves are identified and protected and that Jewish cemeteries are demarcated, preserved and kept free from desecration.

Nazi-Confiscated & Looted Art

We reaffirm our support of the Washington Conference Principles on Nazi-Confiscated Art and we encourage all parties to apply them as well.

Archival Materials

We encourage governments and other bodies that maintain or oversee relevant archives to make them available to the fullest extent possible to the public and researchers in accordance with the guidelines of the International Council on Archives with due regard to national legislation, including provisions on privacy and data protection, while also taking into account the special circumstances created by the Holocaust era and the needs of the survivors and their families, especially in cases concerning documents that have their origin in Nazi rules and laws.
Education, Remembrance, …

 1) We strongly encourage all states to support or establish regular, annual ceremonies of remembrance and commemoration and to preserve memorials and other sites of memory and martyrdom.

 2) We encourage all states as a matter of priority to include education about the Holocaust in the curriculum of their public education systems and to provide funding for the training of teachers.
Future Action

 We urge the States participating in the Prague Conference to promote and disseminate the principles in the Terezin Declaration… and to help disseminate information about the resolutions and principles dealing with the areas covered by the Terezin Declaration.

FOLLOWING UP
Following up on  the resolutions of the Prague Conference, a delegation of four NAHOS members went to Washington, DC, and to the Capitol, from July 28th to July 30th, where they joined other survivors’ group leaders, Second Generation groups’ leaders, attorneys, lobbyists and counselors.
The group met with a great number of congressmen & congresswomen, with congressional staff; with senatorial, legislative directors and with White House personnel.  The discussions covered topics of concern to survivors, such as the immense level of need among a large segment of the elderly survivor population; health issues and the insurance mess.
  On the last day we met with ambassador Stuart Eizenstat; with Basil G. Scarlis, US State Dept. Senior Advisor on Holocaust issues and with ambassador Christian Kennedy, Special Envoy for Holocaust issues.

The following is an article by Second Generation leader Esther Toporek Finder which sums up our perception of the Prague Conference’s outcome. The article was published in the ‘Washington Jewish Week’ of July 8th, 2009.

SHOULD THE KILLERS BE THE VICTIMS’ HEIRS?

The Holocaust Era Assets Conference concluded in Prague with a moving program at Terezin and a nonbinding declaration emphasizing that survivors’ needs in these, their last years, should be treated with more urgency than real estate, art or other restitution issues.  Elie Wiesel set the tone brilliantly by asking if the killers should become the victims’ heirs, telling how the killers “stole not only the wealth of the wealthy but the poverty of the poor,” and imploring the world to remember the survivors whom we have allowed to suffer so much.
Amazingly, survivors’ needs never appeared on the radar screen at prior international Holocaust-era conferences, but this time, survivors and their children raised their voices and were heard.  In Israel, survivors protested; in the United States, the survivors and their children (notably Holocaust Survivors Foundation-USA and Generation of the Shoah International) lobbied members of Congress and wrote articles and letters to draw attention to the needs of aging survivors.

The efforts were successful enough to have changed the dialogue. At first, the topic of aging survivors was not on the conference agenda, then it was added as a postscripted “special session”. Ultimately it became the No 1 issue.

It is about time!
As a member of the official American delegation and the only child of survivors chosen to speak about the concerns of our aging parents from the perspective of the survivor families, my job was to enlighten the world about the issues we face. I was allotted seven minutes
It is not widely known that about half the Holocaust survivors in the U.S. are living at or below the poverty line and struggling on a daily basis for basic necessities.  Through the number of survivors decreases annually, their needs increase and they present unique challenges.  Holocaust survivors are not like other aging Americans.  They often have medical conditions that began during World War II.  Injuries and illnesses from these years can haunt survivors today.  Because of their wartime experiences, they are more likely to suffer from post-traumatic stress disorder.  

If memory problems arise, the survivor may be forced to relive Holocaust trauma again and again.  Each relived episode feels like a fresh stab to the heart. Additionally, as memory goes, the last language learned is the first one lost, so some survivors can no longer speak with their children.  These are just some of the problems.

There were many moving speeches at the conference, but specifics were lacking regarding how to solve the residual fallout of the Shoah.  There were calls for “heirless” property in Central Europe to be used to fund services for survivors.  Poland and Lithuania, two countries with outstanding property claims, are not interested in restituting or compensating Jewish properties.

Alas, the German property experience had the effect of pitting heirs against needy survivors. The Claims Conference on Jewish Material Claims Against Germany handled property claims in virtual secrecy; that cannot be allowed again.

The controversial Claims Conference 80-20 split – 80 percent to survivors’ needs and 20 percent to education and remembrance – needs to change. As long as there are survivors unable to buy food or medical necessities, they must be the 100 percent priority.  Use of victim money for non-survivor projects must cease until social service needs of all survivors are fully funded.
Nothing was officially acknowledged about the billions of dollars global insurers -  such as Generali and Allianz and others - have retained from Holocaust victims.  And what about the banks, manufacturers and governments that participated in this, the greatest theft in history?

To be sure, there were people at the conference who have good intentions, but the problems are enormous and solutions complicated and expensive.  Non-survivor organizations in the U.S. may have been well-intentioned, but they did not fully appreciate the situation.  It is time to speak directly with survivor families to assess the needs.

We look to the leadership of Stuart Eizenstat and Christian Kennedy, U.S. Reps. Roberet Wexler (D.Fla.) and Ileana Ross-Lehtinen (R.Fla.) and others for help in this late hour.

Hopefully, we can change the rhetoric into reality.  Let us not allow the killers to continue to be the heirs of our murdered brethren.
       Esther Toporek Finder

A  LETTER
After reading Esther Finder’s article in the ‘Washington Jewish Week’ Susan Piskiel wrote the following letter:

This situation makes me heartbroken and anguished. Your advocacy to correct this injustice is ever more urgent and poignant because our precious survivors are rapidly diminishing. I am so sick of these parasites that professionalize their feasting on the victims. It appears to me that politicians want to maintain their future constituents (“the professionals and their institutions) and can’t accomplish this task without neglecting the victims in whose names the Holocaust industry was created.

I feel your pain. As a child of survivors, who grew up in a community of survivors, I know that many victims were not as mentally resilient, financially successful, etc.. ,as the apocryphal success stories, that we are all so proud to hear about, proclaim. Many have no children, or they outlived their children, and they do not have loved ones to take care of them.  This is a cruel image and we must ensure that some amends are made so that the broken living can end their days with peace of mind.
  Susan Piskiel (VP- Bialer Society)

WORDS  vs  ACTIONS
Despite all the emotional speeches and declarations at the Prague Conference, Lithuania has – in subsequent negotiations with the Helsinki Commission delegates led by Senator Benjamin Cardin and US Rep. Alcee Hastings – offered only to pay about one-third of the estimated worth of looted or seized assets.  Furthermore, payments are scheduled to start only in 2011 and to be stretched out over 10 years.
The negotiations have lasted nearly a decade. Lithuanian Justice Minister Remigijus Simasius stated: “It is very hard, if not impossible, to restore all property rights after more than half a century, a war and two occupations.”

The executive director of the Jewish community retorted: “The plan is insufficient and unacceptable”  and  “Jewish communal property has to be returned, just like this was done with property of other communities, including the Catholic Church.”

A POSITION CHANGE?

Daniel S. Mariaschin, EVP of the ‘B’nai Brith International’ contributed an interesting op-ed article to the JTA on June 28th under the caption: “Action, not talk, is needed on Holocaust Restitution.” We welcome and support the the thoughts expressed in the article, especially because B’nai Brith has seldom before shown much interest in restitution issues, except when – last year – they wrote a letter to a congressional Committee opposing our efforts to get a restitution-bill on insurance passed by the House of Representatives.  We are therefore gratified to note that Mariaschin’s current article is in contradiction to B’nai Brith’s last year’s stated position.  Below are some excerpts of his article:
  “It is well past time for the international community to finally and fully do right by Holocaust victims, survivors and their families, and restore property stolen from the Jewish community by the Nazis during World War II or make proper compensation. Homes, synagogues, stores, hospitals, schools and factories were stolen by the Nazis and then acquired by Nazi-allied and occupied nations after Germany’s defeat.

The 1998 Washington Conference on Holocaust-Era Assets relating to the recovery of stolen art – including objects of cultural, historical and religious value, Nazi gold, Holocaust education and research and insurance, as well as communal property restitution – made limited progress in helping victims and survivors make claims on what was rightfully theirs.  The job is far from complete. Though the material evidence is all around, soon there will be no one left to point it out.  The calls for redress in Europe have gone largely unheard.
 According to the Institute for Global Jewish Affairs, the vast majority of assets remain unreturned “despite numerous clear and explicit international agreements and country promises made during World War II and immediately thereafter.”  Only about 3 percent of Holocaust property has been returned, according to the group.
Tragically, there aren’t many ways left for justice to be served now, 60-plus years later. Of course, we can’t get back the 6 million who were murdered. Nor can we ever quantify the loss of their progeny; there is no compensation for human lives and all they might have accomplished.

Property, however, can and must be quantified.  It is a difficult task, but that should only serve to fortify our commitment to doing it right.

The dark forces who would deny the Holocaust are growing, making it perhaps more important than ever to have full accountability through restitution. Settling property debts from the Holocaust would go a long way toward burying the deniers with undisputable facts .
Why should today’s governments be held accountable for the sins of their predecessors?  Because these nations benefited from the victimization of Jewish communities. Today’s governments can, and must, choose to make amends now. There can be no more excuses.
OBITUARY

We report with deep sorrow the passing of a caring lady and ‘Woman of Valor’

        Frieda Wilner

To her husband Henry, sons Phillip, Martin and  Arthur, their wives and children and to all bereaved relatives and friends, we extend our most heartfelt condolences.

NOTICES:

I.  Norman Frajman of florida drew our attention to the efforts by Uwe Schwartz, a Second Generation activist, to have the Schlieben camp declared as a historical monument. Schlieben was a satellite camp of Buchenwald and the site of a branch of the HASAG ammunition factory.  Many prisoners lost their lives during an explosion.

Reportedly, during a recent gathering about 300 people showed up to honor this former camp.  Former Schlieben prisoners are being asked to get in touch with Uwe at uweschwartz21@aol.com.de
or with Norman at hnorschel@aol.com
  II:  Reminder:
 Full day Seminar on Sunday, September 13th, from 10AM to 4PM on the topic: “The Failure to Bomb Auschwitz: History, Politics & Controversy”, revealing new evidence, with professors David Wyman and Dr. Rafael Medoff, at the Fordham University Law School, 140 West 62nd Street, NYC.
Registration $15 for NAHOS members and students; $25 for all others.  Kosher buffet lunch included.  Call 202-434-8994 or www.WymanInstitute.org
BEST WISHES & CONGRATULATIONS

Birthdays:
Beigelman, Rose
 September  ?

Raps, Cecile

 September  1
Wagner, Yvonne
 September  2

Orman, Mark

 September  3

Karliner, Herbert
 September  3

Newman, Giselle
 September  3

Moos, Walter

 September  6

Rechter, Leo

 September  6

Dr.Sternlicht, Ludwig  September  7

Eckstein, Blanka
 September  8

Kantor, Alice

 September  8

Marx, Ellen

 September 11

Horn, Eva, MD
 September 11

Prof. Flack, Michael
 September 12

Nottes, Edith

 September 14

Nagel, Cinamon
 September 14

King, Ronald

 September 15

Dr. Raport, Rosa
 September 16

Roth, Elise

 September 16

Freiman, Max

 September 18

Rotkopf-Blair, Tonia   September 18

Spitzer, Katarina
 September 18
Welles, Elliot

 September 18

Rubin, Sam

 September 19

Glass, Susanne
 September 21

Kerner, Henry

 September 21

Fisch, Sello

 September 22

Redlich, Carol

 September 22

Wagner, Peter

 September 22

Dr. Loew, Clemens
 September 23

Top, Gabriel

 September 24

Polaniecki, Lucy
 September 25

Dr. Hruza, Judith
 September 26

Bodek-Halik, Bruria
 September 26

Weinstein, Eddie
 September 26

Lederberg, Marguerite September29 

Schwarz, Doris
 September 29

Zimmerman, Eveline   September 30

Menco, Rosetta
     October   1

Steinmetz, Miriam
     October   3 

Weinsberg, Alicia
     October   3

Jakab, Veronica
     October   5

Schiff, Gabriel

     October   5

Leichter, Minna
     October   5

Kreuzer, Hilde

     October   5

Schweber, Vera
     October   8

Mermelstein, Rachel        October  8

Gerstner, Lillian, Polus   October 10

Seletsky, Adele
     October 10

Ahren, Nathan

     October 10

Elbogen, Greta
     October 10

Schreier, Romana
     October 10

Dolgenas, Marie
     October 11

Forman, Frieda
     October 11

Kronegold, Thea
     October 13

Rosenthal, Peppy
     October 15

Hunkins, Gilberte
     October 16

Widman, Esther
     October 16

Hacker, Phyllis
     October 17

Springer, Rita

     October 17

Zimmern-Stokes, Felice  October 18

Flescher, Frances
     October 19

Taub, Simone

     October 20

Woolrich, Serena
     October 22

Schuster, Raya

     October 22

David, Paul

     October 23

Lobel, Edwin

     October 23

Bialek-Tygier, Helena
     October 25

Breitner, Edith

     October 25

Hirsch, Roslyn
     October 25

Hrabowska, Maja
     October 25

Sztybel, Anita

     October 25

Schwarzstein-Gold, Dora October26

Adachi, Agnes

     October 26

Kerner, Vera

     October 27

Cohen, Eva

     October 29
Gutman, Irena

     October 29

Klein, Irene

     October 30

Srebnik, Charles
     October 31

Hecht, Eva

   November ?

Rubin, Pola

   November 2

Palagy, Steven

   November 4
Sztybel, Leon

   November 6

Grysman, Morris
  November  7

Zellner, Anna

  November  8

Lorber, Yvonne
  November  9 Wilner, Henry

  November  9 

TIDINGS & TIDBITS
  I:  When the late Rabbi Joseph Isaac Schneerson, leader of the Chabad-Lubavitch Hasidic movement, fled Russia in 1927 to Latvia and later to Poland, he took with him some 12,000 books, 50,000 rare documents and over 380 spiritual transcripts. When the Nazis invaded Poland, he was able to move on to the U.S thanks to the intervention by the US State Dept. and Jewish leaders, but had to leave all documents and books behind. The Nazis took the collection to Germany where it was later seized by the Red Army in 1945.

   Since the early 1990s, the US State Dept. has tried to persuade the Russians to return the collection which had been handed down from generation to generation by leading rabbis.  In ‘The Cutting Edge’, Edwin Black describes the collection as the “Spiritual Soul of the Chabad Movement.”
In 1992, President Clinton, V.P. Gore, Senators Joseph Lieberman and Robert Dole also intervened asking for the return of the library. At one time, all 100 Senators wrote to then president Boris Yeltsin, to no avail. One single book was released to Vice President Al Gore and, on a later occasion, seven volumes were given to President Bill Clinton.

Unable to obtain the collection through diplomatic channels, Chabad-Lubavitch had sued Russia, in 2004, in US Courts.  For years, the Russian representative defended, in Court, Russia’s right to retain the texts, until they abruptly declared they would no longer submit to the jurisdiction of the US Courts and that the claim ought to be resolved through diplomatic channels.

Currently, the Schneerson books are being held at the Russian State Library behind glass doors in a fire-controlled room and are designated as being part of a “closed” collection. When asked why the collection was ‘closed’, the curator stated that no one was interested in reading them. ( For more details see www.thecuttingedgenews.com)

Editor:  At the Prague Restitution Conference the participating countries accepted the principle that all confiscated property ought to be returned to its rightful owners. It remains to be seen whether Russia will abide by these common-sense basic principles of fairness and justice.
  II: According to a Press-release of July 3rd, the International Tracing Service (ITS) in Bad Arolsen has transferred copies of data from its archives to the ‘Documentation and Research Center on the Resistance’ in Luxembourg.  Around 80 million images and roughly six terabytes of data have been handed over, including documents on concentration camps, ghettos and prisons (ca. 18 million images), the ITS central name index (ca. 42 million images) registration cards of displaced persons (ca. 7 million images, and documents concerning forced labor (ca, 13 million images).

EDITOR:  Apparently, the small country of Luxembourg has a greater right and a more pressing need for a complete set of Holocaust related archival files than the families of Holocaust Survivors in New York, Miami, Chicago, Boston and other major cities in the U.S.A.

   Unless Holocaust Survivors, Second and Third Generation individuals wake up and start applying pressure and mass protests on the USHM Museum in Washington, DC, to release its sets of Holocaust files and records to major Jewish museums and libraries all over the U.S.A., the USHM Museum will continue to monopolize the data for its own purposes and will ignore the fact that – absent prompt and widespread distribution of the data – many survivors will pass from this earth without finding out the fate of their martyred relatives; information that very likely could be found in these archives.
  III:  In 1942-43, in honor of Hitler’s birthday, the occupying Nazi forces brought a sapling oak tree from the Austrian town where Hitler grew up and planted it in Jaslo, a Southeastern Polish town.  Two years later, as the Soviet Army was approaching, the Germans destroyed 1,161 out of 1,200 Jaslo homes.  Before WWII about 2,000 Jewish families resided in Jaslo.  They owned 28 out of 48 shops and 19 restaurants and taverns. The Nazis deported almost all of them to the Belzec’s gas chambers, leaving only about 150 able-bodied individuals. Currently, there are no Jews in Jaslo, not even a memorial to the town’s Jewish victims.
The town’s mayor, Maria Kubowska wants to fell and burn the oak tree, arguing that the tree honors Hitler’s memory.  She wants it replaced by a tree “dedicated to the memory of Polish officers who were killed by Soviet police in April 1940.”  She is being opposed by Kazimierz  Polak who considers the tree to be a historical artifact: “It is growing healthy and tall. Let it grow.” Mayor Kurowska disagrees: It’s only a tree; we have hundreds of them here.”

 (Mr. Norman Frajman drew our attention to this article by A. Zuroff)

  IV:  During President Obama’s visit to Buchenwald, the director of the Buchenwald Museum, Volkhard Knigge, called attention to the fact that – despite the prevailing horrors of the camp -  the veteran prisoners had sustained their humaneness by protecting and saving hundreds of children in an organized effort, risking their own lives.  When American troops liberated Buchenwald, they found 904 boys among the 21,000 male survivors. About 150 of them were aged 12 or under; two were just 4-years old.  Reportedly, all boys were watched over by a coalition of German communist-led resisters, together with Polish Jewish prisoners.  They had assembled them in separate barracks to minimize contact with S.S. guards; they provided additional food and warm clothing. They prevented them from stealing food from one another and from scavenging in the camp. They even created makeshift clandestine schools.  To the activists in the camp the boys represented hope and the future.  Little “Lulek”, Israel Meir Lau, future Chief Rabbi of Israel, an 8-year old from Piotrkow, Poland, was among them. Among the older boys was Eliezer Wiesel, a 16-year old from Sighet, Romania.
  V. When the renown playwright Franz Molnar fled Hungary before the Nazis’ invasion, he left behind bank accounts in a Swiss bank. Several of Molnar’s works were turned into musicals, including Rodgers and Hammerstein’s “Carousel”.  Molnar died in New York City in 1952 and a few descendants – among them his great-grandson Gabor Lukin received ongoing royalties from the playwright’s estate.

  Gabor found out about the Swiss bank account  and filed a claim in 2007.  That’s when he was informed that a corporate consultant from Ohio, Elizabeth Rhodes, had earlier submitted a claim in 2001 on behalf of her father, an Episcopal priest named Peter Molnar and had collected over $225,000.  Rhodes admitted that her family is not Jewish, but asserted  that a Jewish great-grandfather had been the brother of Franz Molnar.  After re-examining the documents that had been submitted by Rhodes, the Special Master of the Claims Resolution Tribunal, Michael Bradfield, concluded that the assertions by Rhodes had been “completely undocumented and entirely implausible.” Bradfield also pointed out that Franz Molnar’s name at birth had actually been Neumann, not Molnar and he declared that Rhodes had “misled” the Tribunal.  Nevertheless, Rhodes maintains her belief that her family is related to Molnar and refuses to give back the award, despite the fact that she had signed a document stating that she would return the money if a more conclusive claim were to be made.
Now the renown attorney Randol Schoenberg – who had helped Maria Altman recover five Gustav Klimt paintings from an Austrian museum- has taken a personal interest in this case.  In his e-mail to Rhodes’ lawyers, Schoenberg reportedly wrote: “ It has been 13 months since I first notified Elizabeth Rhodes that her family was  (a) not related, and (b) not the legal heirs of Franz and Lili Molnar.  My clients have yet to receive any sort of apology from your clients for making a false claim and taking money that clearly, by any standard, did not belong to them.”

   VI: According to a study by demographer Sergio Della Pergola, director of the Division of Jewish Demography at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, the Holocaust struck a devastating blow to the world’s Jewish population, mainly because of the large number of perished children.  Without the Holocaust, there would currently be 32 million Jews worldwide instead of the current 13 million: “At present the percentage of Jews in the world is constantly in decline.  Before the Holocaust the rate was eight Jews per thousand people in the world; today it is two per thousand.”

  VII:  Timothy Snyder, in a New York Review of books, contends that the world’s perception of the Holocaust’s impact has been distorted because of concentration camps like Auschwitz that were labor camps as well as death camps. Snyder postulates that well before 1943 and 1944, when most of the killings of West European Jews took place, two-thirds of all the Jews who would be murdered during the entire war were already dead by the end of 1942.  Captured Soviet and Polish Jews were killed by Einsatztruppen  with bullets over death-pits or by carbon-monoxide from internal combustion engines pumped into gas chambers.  Snyder opines that the world acquired knowledge about Auschwitz because there were survivors.  The bloody reality of mass killings further East is mostly ignored.  The largest group of Holocaust targets were Soviet Jews and religiously orthodox and Yiddish-speaking Jews of Poland.
  After the liberation, West European Jews were free  to write about their ordeals, whereas the remaining Soviet Jews behind the Iron Curtain could not. Auschwitz was constructed on Polish territory and “is thus associated with today’s Poland by anyone who visits; yet relatively few Polish Jews and almost no Soviet Jews died there. The two largest groups of victims are nearly missing from the memorial symbol.”

  VIII: The Associated Press reported on the contents of newly released tapes from US president Lyndon Johnson’s White House office. According to historical reports, Johnson – while still a young congressman in 1938 and 1939 – arranged for visas to be supplied to Jews in Warsaw.   He coordinated the illegal immigration of hundreds of Jews through the port of Galveston, smuggling boatloads and planeloads of Jews into Texas and hid them in the Texas National Youth Administration.
Reportedly, he got his concern for Jewish people from his aunt Jessie Johnson Hatcher, who was a member of the Zionist organization of America. Before that, in 1934, LBJ presented a book of essays: “Nazism: An Assault on Civilization” to the young lady he was courting, Claudia Taylor, who later became “Lady Bird Johnson.”
 Shortly after taking office in 1937, LBJ supported an immigration bill that would naturalize illegal aliens, mostly Jews from Lithuania and Poland.  He allegedly saved the world-famous musician and conductor Erich Leinsdorf from deportation by sending him to the U.S. Consulate in Havana for a residency permit.  Also in 1937, he alerted Jewish friends to get as many Jewish people as possible out of Germany and Poland.  In early October 2008, the annual Jerusalem Conference announced its intention to honor Johnson.

 (This article by correspondent Lenny Ben David was brought to our attention by our friend and author Bernard Gotfryd).
NOTIFICATION:
There will be no NAHOS newsletter in the month of September 2009.
GLOBAL NEWS

 (items you may have overlooked)

Israel:
-- An 18-year old Buchenwald prisoner, Fyodor Michajlitschenko, who had taken Israel Meir Lau, the future Chief Rabbi of Israel, then 7-years old, under his wing, has been recognized as a ‘Righteous Among the Nations’ by  Yad Vashem. Fyodor stole potatoes for Lau and protected him from gunfire during the liberation battle.  For years, Lau had not known the full name of his rescuer until a scholar from Michigan University uncovered the information in the newly opened ITS archives at Bad Arolsen. The award was bestowed posthumously and Fyodor’s two daughters came from Russia to accept the honor.

-- According to a  study by researchers at the University of Haifa, Holocaust survivors in Israel  cope better with the traumatic  effects of the Holocaust than those living in the USA or in Australia.
Germany:

-- Amazon.de, the German version of Amazon, has been sued by the German office of the American Jewish Committee for selling some 50 books on its web-site that minimize Nazi crimes, or deny the Holocaust or incite anti-Semitism.  Such contents are officially banned as part of the German hate-crimes legislation.  Amazon.de has, so far, refused to delist any of the books currently for sale.

-- As had been expected, the attorneys for John Demjanjuk have filed motions for dismissal. One motion claims that he is too ill to stand trial because of a bone marrow disease and the other motion claims that the evidence is inconclusive. Demjanjuk is sharing a hospital cell with two other prisoners. The trial is scheduled to start in October.

England:
--  During the first 6 months of 2009, more anti-Semitic incidents were recorded in Britain than in the entire year of 2008.  They included over 390 incidents of verbal abuse, hate-mail or graffiti; 63 incidents of property damage or desecration; 34 direct anti-Semitic threats and close to 80 violent assaults, including two that resulted in grievous bodily harm, Officials were especially concerned over incidents that involved schoolchildren and schools.
Romania & Hungary:
-- Mayor Radu Mazare of Constana, a Romanian port-city on the Black Sea, had dressed up in a German WWII uniform and goose-stepped across a stage with his 15-year old son during a fashion show. After a blast of criticism, Mazare apologized officially, assuring everyone that he was opposed to Nazi ideology.

-- After the neo-Nazi “Hungarian Guard” was banned in Hungary ( see our July issue), the “Hungarian Youth of Transylvania, or EMF” organized a summer camp at Judetul Marghita in Romania, which will be attended by the ‘Hungarian Guard.” EMF intends to create a movement in Romania, modeled on the ‘Hungarian Guard’.

--  Bela Kiraly, a Hungarian soldier during WWII, had defied orders and risked his life by issuing warm winter uniforms to a Jewish 400-member labor battalion under his command and had provided them with decent food and medical care.

He was recognized by Yad Vashem as a Righteous Among the Nations in 1993. Kiraly served as commander-in-Chief during the ill-fated 1956 revolution against the Soviets. Subsequently, he pursued an academic career in the U.S. and later returned to Hungary, after the fall of Communism, where he became a parliamentary deputy. Kiraly died in early July at age 92.

Eastern Europe:
-- Ronald Hoffman, a chemist and Nobel Prize winner, who was born in the Zolochev District of the Lvov region, had survived the Holocaust with the help of Ukrainian neighbors. On his initiative and that of American and Israeli organizations, a monument was dedicated in the Elyhovichi village. More than 3,000 Jews had been murdered in that village by the Nazis.

--  After the Ukrainian State Arcives returned Torah scrolls and artifacts to the Jewish community in Kiev – pursuant to a 2007 decree by president Victor Yushenko – the Jewish community buried over 220 damaged Torah scrolls in accordance with Jewish law and rituals. Local officials and journalists took part in the ceremony on the 8th of Av.

-- Although very few Jews live currently in Birobizhan, this remote city in Russia has experienced incidents of racist and anti-Semitic graffiti.  Two teenagers were apprehended and given suspended sentences of one year and two years, as well as a curfew.


WHERE TO GO 
    WHAT TO SEE:

Manhattan:
 At the Jewish Museum, 1109 Fifth Avenue (at 92nd Street)

 Exhibition: “They called me Mayer-July: Painted memories of Jewish childhood in Poland before the Holocaust.”  At 91, Mayer Kirschen Blatt made it his mission to remember the world of his childhood in living color.
 Closes October 1st, 2009. 

 Tel: (212)423-3337

Washington, DC.
At the USHM Museum, Raoul Wallenberg Plaza 100:

 New exhibit: “State of Deception: Power of Nazi Propaganda.”

Until December 2011
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